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Mr. R. Shaw
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A quorum of the Board of Governors in attendance and the Notice of the Meeting and the Agenda having been duly sent to all Board members, the meeting was declared regularly constituted.  A copy of the Notice of Meeting/Agenda is attached as Appendix ‘A’.

Mr. Marcotte chaired the meeting and Ms. Garant was the Recording 

Secretary.


A copy of the Notice of Meeting/Agenda is attached as Appendix ‘A’ to the Minutes.

1.0 Adoption of Agenda and Declaration of Conflict of Interest

A motion was made to defer Item 4.2 for discussion and approval at a later date.
The Chair called for declaration of conflict and hearing none, it was



RESOLVED THAT the Board
adopt the agenda as amended.

2.0 Approval of the Minutes of the September 25, 2006 Full Board 

Meeting

A motion to approve the above minutes was made and it was
therefore 





RESOLVED THAT
the Board approve
the Minutes of the September 25, 2006
Full Board Meeting, as circulated.

3.0 Constituent Reports
SRC Update


Ms. Kelly announced to the Board that the student centre expansion is scheduled for completion early in the next semester and that the grand opening will be announced at that time.



Retirees Update


Mr. Chambers announced that the some of the retirees have signed up as tutors for the fall semester and that he personally was assisting students with difficulties in accounting studies.


There were no other constituent reports at this time.

4.0 Approval Items
4.1 2007-2008 Strategic Directions

This item comes before the Board for approval after much discussion at the Board Retreat.  Before the motion to approve came forward a few points were raised.  One member asked if the Board would be kept informed when the various ongoing activities had been completed and Dr. Strasser noted that the Board would be apprised of the status of these initiatives.  
The Board Chair suggested that Board members keep a copy of these Strategic Directions in their folders, for reference, and that a quarterly update be scheduled to ensure the activities outlined remain on track.  

In response to a member’s enquiry pertaining to the FCEM utilization, Dr. Strasser indicated that besides being included in the Business and five year plan the activity within the Ford Centre is also included in the enhancing the quality of the learning environment as well as the direction to increase College enrolment.

The Chair added that the statistical information pertaining to enrolment in those particular programs, housed there, are also part of the Board’s monitoring responsibilities.  Also, he added, a specific status report can be requested.

Another member voiced concern pertaining to the Board’s ability to monitor the College’s return on investments which would include the investment in the FCEM. 
Dr. Strasser informed members that the Finance office is currently working on developing Business models whereby benchmarks will be in place to allow an overview on performance within each campus, by school and program. 

The President added that enrolment projections are due at the end of January 2007. 

When a Board member asked that the FCEM be kept on the radar the Chair indicated that information can be requested on a quarterly basis to keep the Board up to date.

Another member asked that the Board also be kept apprised of additional items, particularly international recruitment and enrollment, to ensure that they remain part of the Board’s focus.

Ms. Harris responded by assuring the Board that although the 25% increase in international revenue may be a generous number, the recruitment in this area is continually evolving and a report will be brought to the Board in by the end of April 2007. 

In response to another question pertaining to Financial Health related to the Cleary Centre, Ms. Harris indicated that revenue from the catering and convention business at the Cleary will be reported as part of the next year’s budget.  Four months of operation could possibly be included in the second half of this year’s budget added Ms. Harris.

At the conclusion of the discussion a motion to accept the Strategic Directions 2007-2008 was brought forth and it was



RESOLVED THAT the Board approve



the 2007-2008 Strategic Directions as



circulated.

5.0 Monitoring Reports
5.1 Mid-Year Review

Prior to the presentation of this item, Dr. Strasser asked, via the Chair to address the Board at this time.

The President expressed to the Board that he felt compelled to apprise the Board of a few issues that have presented challenges to the Finance Department.  First of all, he noted, a well qualified Purchasing Agent, Shelley Armstrong, has been hired and has yet to resume her position due to restrictions of her current employer, Daimler Chrysler.  Some pressure on the department will be alleviated upon her start.

Secondly, stated the President, Mr. Ed Maurice, Director of Financial Services has suffered a heart attack and, although he is doing well, he is expected to be off work recuperating for the next couple of months.  
At this time, Ms. Harris introduced Mr. Barsanti, the new College Chief Financial Officer, to present the Mid-year review to the Board.  
Mr. Barsanti explained that this review would be divided into three (3) segments: (a) Bottom Line (b) Provincial Funding and (c) the College Financial Overview.  Mr. Barsanti indicated to the Board that the budget was a “good news” budget and that the College should end the fiscal year (March 31, 2007) in a balanced position having a reserve position in the amount of $1M.  
Historically, continued Mr. Barsanti, Ontario colleges are vastly under-funded, failing to catch up to funding levels of other educational institutions with a noticeable gap of approximately $4,000 between colleges and universities.

The Ministry, now however, is espousing a new mechanism for funding which takes into account a three year average and no slip-year as was included in the funding formula previous.

This mechanism currently allocates each college’s share of the General Purpose Operating Grant based on enrollment statistics as of the November 1st audit date.  Our particular audited enrollment count as of this date was 6,133 students, noted Mr. Barsanti.  Funding shares are now based on a three year average activity level determined by the addition of the total of each college’s Weighted Funding Units (WFU) averaged out over the system’s total WFU with an additional in-year growth envelope.  The College’s share is 3.91% of $774M which is approximately $30M over the three years.
Colleges, explained Mr. Barsanti, are now required to submit a Multi year Agreement, as was due at the end of September 2006, to the Ministry before they will release the college’s funding allotment.  
When asked how this College’s share of funding this year compare with last year’s the response to the Board was that mid-sized colleges are being squeezed out with larger colleges getting a higher percentage of the funding directed to them and the northern, small rural colleges receiving special funding.
Dr. Strasser also noted a flaw with the funding mechanism in that rewards are based on program credit weight.  He explained that although colleges could increase the number of total credit weight by offering higher priced programs (i.e. nursing, dental) the colleges would then be criticized for not being more accessible. 
The College, in response to these challenges, added Ms. Harris, tries to offer a good mix of programs in response to our community demands.
Dr. Strasser also announced to the Board members that the eight mid-sized colleges have alerted ACAATO to the fact that they plan to meet with the Ministry with respect to these funding shortfalls
Ms. Harris reminded the Board members that this is a temporary funding model (a hybrid).  Ms. Harris added that this suggests that there will be a review to evaluate the merits of this model and its impact on colleges.
A Board member asked if the College, based on the new funding approach of total credit weight (3 yr. average) formula, was looking to bring in programs which constitute higher credit weights, Dr. Strasser indicated that with the exit of St. Mike’s Alternative High School and some of the programs going to the Cleary location, administration would have to look carefully at what programs would be added to increase enrolment.  
Mr. Barsanti continued by highlighting the various sources of funding and revenue such as; operating grants, Ontario grants, Federal grants, student tuition, ancillary operations and “other” revenue.
Mr. Barsanti acquiesced to Dr. Strasser who spoke to this slide outlining the various capital projects that are still on the College’s radar such as the Student Centre expansion, which is near completion, the Cleary Centre, lands to the West, an Applied Health Centre, a Centre for Construction, Innovation and Production (Habitat for Humanity partner), a fitness/gym facility in Windsor, the Chatham residence and a Multiplex Facility in Chatham-Kent.  The status of all of these projects will continue to be brought to the Board for their consideration, added the President. 
Mr. Barsanti once again continued his presentation pointing out to the Board that the risks outlined in his slide presentation are risks encountered by all colleges across the system and are not unique to St. Clair College.
Ms. Harris concurred and added that program considerations are planned in conjunction with the development of the budget, keeping in mind staffing and client service considerations.  Also, noted Ms. Harris particular attention is being paid to improvements in the area of student retention, graduation rates and quality programming.
The next item for Board information was the significant mid-year review changes, consisting of; an increase in the Ministry operating grants of 6.2% or $1.2M, the difference being based on the quality improvement funding which included the Northern and rural grants.
Mr. Barsanti explained that the decrease in Ontario grant funding of 9.4% is primarily due to a down turn in the automotive industry and the resulting decrease in apprenticeship training programs.  
The increase in “other revenue” of approximately $684,000 comes from a joint venture with the Windsor/Essex District School Board with the day care facility created at the new Talbot Trail Elementary School.  

In his conclusion, the CFO recommended that the Board approve this Monitoring Report on the Mid-year budget and Financial Statements for the six months ended September 30, 2006 and invited any questions from the Board with respect to the same.

One member asked for clarification pertaining to the Quality Improvement fund.  Ms. Harris explained that this was formerly referred to as the Quality Enhancement fund and basically was an increase in the general operating fund.  The monies, she added, are built into the curriculum to offset the hiring of new teachers, the purchase of new resources, etc. and, in response to the member’s question, added that it does not come out of capital funding.
In addition a question pertaining to the rural allowance was responded to with Ms. Harris indicating that originally the move was to take away St. Clair’s rural allowance but the Ministry has now decided to reinstate that allowance indefinitely.  

A question concerning the new initiative allowance of $650,000 was explained by Ms. Harris to be monies that would be allocated should unexpected costs arise before the end of March 31, 2007.  Should the money not be required for operations, she added, there is a long list of equipment and renovations where the monies could be put to good use. 
The same Board member commended the Finance department for its work in achieving a balance budget under the current challenges.

One member enquired as to where the line item pertaining to the branding initiative set out in the strategic directions and Ms. Harris asked the members to look at the attachment to the agenda, on Page 22, Schedule III which under expenses sub title advertising and promotion, the budget shows a variance of $169,000.  This increase from the original budget of $956, 000 included the increase in the advertising campaign for the new branding as well as recruitment initiatives.  
Another member enquired if at the end of the fiscal year the ministry ever revisits allocations and makes payments retroactively, based on increased activity at any of the colleges.  Ms. Harris indicated that should the ministry find a surplus at that time historically is the surplus is divided among the colleges.   

Another question was raised for an explanation of the “other revenue” increase of 17.1% and what this entails.
Mr. Barsanti responded that this revenue included the combined revenues from the City for the Cleary Centre and the Windsor/Essex District School Board for the pre-school program initiative at the Talbot Trail Elementary School.

One member requested clarification of the overspending in the area of Equipment Maintenance and Repairs as outlined in Schedule III to which Ms. Harris indicated that this variance was due to software licenses that were under renewal and not included in the original budget but were funded under College priorities.  This item, since it is ongoing, should really have been built into that departmental budget as it is denoted in the actual (year to date) budget on page 28. In addition the 32% increase in the budget for building repairs and ground maintenance was due to unexpected repairs and deferred maintenance for which the colleges no longer receive the equipment renewal funding.
The member also enquired about the ancillary revenue generated by the residence.  The concern was that the residence is losing money according to the financial statements.  Ms. Harris responded that there is still a struggle to fill the residence to capacity and attempts have been made over the summer months to use the facility for housing visitors coming to the City for special events where there is lack of hotel space available.  The campus living management group that oversees the residence does not charge fees to the College and the responsibility rests with them.  The residence, according to Ms. Harris, was always expected to be only a break even endeavor.
A copy of the Power Point presentation distributed to the Board members is attached to Minutes as Item 5.1.

At the conclusion of the discussion it was therefore



RESOLVED THAT the Board approve



the Mid-Year Budget Review for 2006 –



2007 and the Financial Statements for 



The six months ended September 30, 2006.

5.2 Report of the Audit Committee
The Chair called on Mr. Cutler, Treasurer, to present the report of the Audit Committee to the Board.  

Mr. Cutler announced to the Board that at the November 23, 2006 meeting of the Audit Committee he was acclaimed as the Chair of that committee, in accordance with the Board Operating By-Laws.
6.0 Information/Education Items

6.1
2006 ACAATO Board Chairs/Vice-Chairs Annual Planning Meeting
Mr. Cutler then presented a report as he attended this meeting on August 22, 2006 in Toronto, on behalf of the Board Chair and Chair/Elect, who were unable to attend.

Mr. Cutler stated that the first session of the planning meeting addressed the role of the Chair and Vice Chairs of Boards of Governors.  Mr. Cutler stated that their primary roles are to understand the strengths and weaknesses of the college they represent and advocate on behalf of the college its needs to the community.
The Chairs and Vice-Chairs are responsible to ensure the Board operates properly, has proper committee structures and allows administration to run the colleges.

The second session, according to Mr. Cutler, addressed ACAATO’s role pertaining to current issues such as the new 3 year provincial funding model.  Issues such as the reduction in capital budgets, elimination of the apprenticeship enhancement fund ($10M) and the lack of communication to the colleges on how the Multi Year Accountability Agreements will be used were also part of the discussion added Mr. Cutler.
Dr. Strasser added to the discussion by noting that some colleges had not submitted, to date, a multi-year agreement as the Ministry requested.
The President explained that in the College’s MYA submission many of the initiatives the College wanted to pursue were subject to adequate funding.  

A copy of Mr. Cutler’s notes is attached to the Minutes as Item 6.1, along with the day’s agenda.  




After discussion ceased it was therefore





RESOLVED THAT the Board





adopt the verbal report pertaining





to the August 22, 2006 ACAATO
Annual Planning Meeting as presented,

for information.
6.2 Habitat for Humanity Presentation

Dr. Tumidajski through the Board Chair introduced Mr. Lanoue who was invited to speak to the Board concerning the recent project in Louisiana designed to build a home for a family devastated by Hurricane Katrina.  
Mr. Lanoue had, prior to the meeting, brought display boards into the Board Room with a collage of pictures of the area and also of the various stages of construction of the home that was built.  Pictures of the recipient family, who suffered not only the loss of their home but also the loss of the wife/mother and three daughters to Hurricane Katrina, were also included in the collage.  

Board members took a moment to look at the collection of photos prior to Mr. Lanoue’s presentation.  

In his address to the Board Mr. Lanoue thanked the Board for affording him this time to share this life changing experience.  
The purpose of partnering with Habitat for Humanity was twofold, explained Mr. Lanoue; first and foremost to assist the students in acquiring the skills needed in the building/construction industry and secondly to expand the educational experience into a humanitarian effort.  The work with the Habitat for Humanity has been ongoing for the past nine years in Windsor and surrounding areas.  This was an opportunity to partner with the Habitat group in the bayou area of the Mississippi delta, particularly in Haino, Louisiana.  

Habitat Canada, noted Mr. Lanoue, was founded in 1985 and has grown to sixty-nine affiliates helping approximately 980 families.  Since St. Clair College has joined in, beginning in 1997, they have assisted in the building of 35 homes in Windsor.  The students involved are in years one through three of the Civil, Architecture and Construction programs.  

Currently this group is building a home at Tecumseh and York streets in the City.  All the work being done on this particular project, except for the site excavation, is being done by St. Clair College students.  The woodworking students as well as apprentice students in plumbing and electrician have been brought into this project.  

This introduction of the College students has been an immense help to the Habitat for Humanity effort since it provides them a broader base of volunteers for their projects.  

The area they went to in Haino, Louisiana was Ward nine, the district that sustained the most devastation.  With the consolidated efforts of Habitat International and Habitat, Windsor/Essex the group set up Operation Home Delivery which involved the construction of four homes.  Once the “homes in a box” arrived in Louisiana the group of staff, faculty and students had the task of assembling the homes, which could be best described, explained Mr. Lanoue, as putting together a jigsaw puzzle. 
The students chosen to participate in this build were selected based on grades as well as classroom involvement.  Those students chosen proved to be well suited to the task and performed as valuable team members throughout the construction effort.  

The location was fifty miles southwest of New Orleans noted Mr. Lanoue.  In one day starting at 7:00 a.m. all four walls were up in climate that had a humidex of 110ºF with no breeze. On day two the windows were installed and on day three the roof was installed.  In comparison, Mr. Lanoue stated to the Board, across the street, a home two and one half weeks into construction by other builders still didn’t have a roof on it.  The people remarked at how quickly the St. Clair team worked to complete the job.  What the College team completed in four and one half days was taking contractors there three and one half weeks to build.
The other three homes are being constructed throughout the year by other dedicated Habitat volunteers.
The family that was helped was so grateful for their new home it made the St. Clair team appreciate what we have here and how thankful we should be for the things that we take for granted. 
Subsequently, in May, 2007, added Mr. Lanoue, the plan is to bring thirty students down south to work on building two more homes in one week.  
Mr. Lanoue took this opportunity to thank the College administration for their support of this initiative which also benefits the College by profiling its programs and reputation south of the border.  There was an article in the Windsor Life magazine featuring what the St. Clair College group accomplished in Louisiana.

The exercise is invaluable to students who not only gain the educational and hands on training they need but gives them the opportunity to see how they can bring those skills to help others who are less fortunate.  Some of the faculty members take one week of their vacation to assist in the various Habitat builds in Windsor and the surrounding area.   

The Board applauded Mr. Lanoue and his department for their ongoing dedication to the Habitat effort over the past years. 
Mr. Marcotte on behalf of the Board thanked Mr. Lanoue for his excellent presentation this evening.  In addition, Dr. Strasser thanked Mr. Lanoue for initially taking on the leadership role nine years ago by becoming personally involved in the Habitat program, Windsor/Essex and bringing it to the status it has today.  
6.3 Emergency Response Plan
The Chair called upon Ms. Harris to present to the Board the College’s Emergency Response Plan.
Ms. Harris began by saying that this report was requested last spring by a member of the Board and is now coming to the Board for information.  In light of the recent incident at Dawson College, Ms. Harris added, an overview of the entire emergency plan will be presented, including the “active shooter” plan.

Ms. Harris indicated to the Board that Mr. Kazakevicius, Facilities and Security Director and Ms. Bycznski, the College’s Health and Safety Officer were on hand to respond to any questions or concerns of the Board.  

The emergency plan, according to Ms. Harris is constantly evolving and St. Clair management meets on a regular basis with the leaders in emergency response in the community consisting of police and fire to ensure the College is prepared to act in an effective and timely manner.  

Mr. Kazakevicius addressed the Board at this time highlighting the key components of the plan.  He began by saying that the portion of the plan which deals with procedures to address bomb threats are currently under review and expected to be completed by the end of December 2006.  Best practices and benchmarks currently in place at other institutions are being incorporated into the College plan.
In response to hazardous materials there are currently spill kits available and the staff training for their use is underway, according to Mr. Kazakevicius.  

In responding to violent situations, he continued, professional development courses are offered to staff and panic buttons and sonic devices are strategically placed throughout the institution.  The College Police Foundations and Law and Security students make up the Safe Watch program which offers students attending evening classes, safe escort to their vehicles which may be located a distance away from the building.

In case of power outages, Mr. Kazakevicius pointed out that emergency generators are in place for both the student residence and the FCEM to provide emergency lighting.  Contingency plans are in place to handle water main breaks.
Along with improved lighting conditions, the College is acquiring surveillance cameras to reduce vehicle break in incidents in the parking lots.  

The College has liaised with the major community radio stations to get the word out as soon as possible to students and personnel in the event of College closure due to severe weather.
There is also a 4911 College protocol in place which is contained within the institution in emergency response situations that facilitates communications between the College Nurse, College Security and the main switchboard.  

Mr. Kazakevicius outlined the following initiatives that have taken place over the past 24 months.
· Program enhancements
· Health and Safety Officer hired 

· New employee safety orientation

· New video security system

· Upgrades to the emergency phone system
· Smith cots

· Vests for the fire sweep team

· Inspection programs

· PCB’s off site

· Asbestos maintenance removal 

· Amherstburg Evacuation Protocol Plan

· St. Clair College identified as an evacuation centre in the event of a nuclear emergency

· Active shooter policy on the intranet

· On-going training for staff, security and front-line workers over the next few weeks

Upon concluding his report a motion to receive it for information was brought forward and it was therefore







RESOLVED THAT the Board 






accept the College’s Emergency







Response Report for information.
Other Business
Prior to adjournment the President made the following announcements:
1. ADVISORY COUNCIL TO THE PRESIDENT

After requesting volunteers for the Advisory Council to

The President, five dozen individuals showed their interest and this number does not include students.

2. PRESIDENT’S REPORT

The President distributed his report, which he noted, 
continues to increase, with new entries submitted from 

the College staff.  The President requested that the 

Board read the noteworthy achievements of our staff and 

students.
A copy of the President’s report is attached to the Minutes as Appendix ‘B’.
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